

Creating an Environment Conducive to Progress in Israeli-Palestinian Peace Talks

By Matthew Duss

August 2, 2013

The opening of talks between Palestinians and Israelis last Monday marks a small but important step toward resuming the hard work of a long-held U.S. policy goal: two states for two peoples, Palestine and Israel. Since becoming secretary of state, John Kerry has held multiple meetings with Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu and Palestinian Authority President Mahmoud Abbas in the effort to bring the two sides back to the negotiating table. While much work still lies ahead, Secretary Kerry's efforts underscore the importance of the two-state goal for U.S. interests in the region, as well as the urgency of the moment—just getting the two sides to agree to talk to one another presents an opportunity that must not be squandered.

The challenges to achieving an agreement are well known. The Palestinians are divided, both geographically and politically, between the Fatah-dominated West Bank and Hamas-ruled Gaza Strip. While the Palestine Liberation Organization, or PLO, remains the internationally recognized representative of the Palestinian people, the Palestinian Authority has not held elections since 2006.² The Israeli occupation and the continued growth of the Israeli settlements that it facilitates, as well as the ongoing blockade of Gaza, considerably inhibit Palestinian economic growth.

Prominent members of Fatah have said that the two-state solution is no longer viable and have begun speaking in favor of the creation of one democratic binational state for Arabs and Jews in all of Israel-Palestine.³ There is also a growing movement among Palestinians in the West Bank, Gaza, and internationally to boycott, divest, and sanction Israel. This movement opposes any engagement with Israel as long as the occupation continues.⁴

On the Israeli side, while polls show that the Israeli public continues to support the creation of a Palestinian state, memories are still very much alive of the violent Second Intifada Palestinian uprising that resulted in the deaths of many Israelis and Palestinians. Israelis are understandably wary of withdrawals that could lead to a return of terrorism in Israeli cities or more rocket attacks, such as the ones they periodically experience from Gaza. The Israeli government is internally divided on the question of a two-state solution, with the settler movement ever-more entrenched in key positions of power⁶ and members of Prime Minister Netanyahu's governing coalition⁷—even his own Likud Party—now openly opposing the goal of two states.⁸

Amid ongoing regional upheavals, some have suggested that the uncertainties surrounding the Arab awakenings throughout the Middle East and North Africa make this a particularly inopportune moment for peacemaking. But the opposite is true. As Secretary Kerry said in a recent speech to the American Jewish Committee, "The dawn of a new era in the region is exactly the kind of time to recast Israel's relationships, to change the narrative with a new generation that is starting to make its voice heard."

Others have asked why, given the various ongoing crises in the region, Secretary Kerry is focusing so much on resolving a conflict that has frustrated previous administrations. The answer is that the Israeli-Palestinian conflict is one in which the United States still has considerable leverage with both parties. As stated in various ways by officials from multiple administrations, the irresolution of the conflict undermines U.S. influence and inhibits the United States' ability to achieve its goals in the region. Peaking recently, former U.S. Central Command, or CENTCOM, Chief Gen. James Mattis described the impact the lack of a solution has had on his work and why it underscores the importance of Kerry's efforts:

I paid a military security price every day as a commander of CENTCOM because the Americans were seen as biased in support of Israel. ... Moderate Arabs who want to be with us can't come out publicly in support of people who don't want to show respect for the Arab Palestinians. So [Kerry] is right on target with what he's doing.¹¹

Given the extent to which the Israeli-Palestinian conflict continues to feed resentment across the region, the payoff for the United States of successfully brokering a just outcome could be tremendous. ¹² In a period of radical uncertainty in the Middle East, the conflict is one in which the United States retains the ability and the responsibility to help shape a positive and sustainable outcome.

The effort to restart direct talks is only one of several areas of focus for Secretary Kerry. Recognizing that talks are not an end in themselves, he has been moving on several fronts to create a context that is more conducive to productive negotiations and to tee up efforts to quickly capitalize on any progress that is made. This issue brief examines the key components of Secretary Kerry's efforts.

Getting both sides to the talks

Since negotiations broke down in 2010,¹³ PLO Chairman and Palestinian Authority President Abbas had consistently declined to rejoin talks unless Israel met its 2002 Road Map commitment to freeze settlements.¹⁴ In a recent interview, Ambassador Maen Areikat, the Palestine Liberation Organization's representative in the United States, also said that the Palestinians would not begin negotiations without clarified terms of reference based on the 1967 lines¹⁵ as a starting point—as articulated in President Barack Obama's May 2011 speech on this issue¹⁶—and that the release of Palestinian prisoners would also be necessary.¹⁷

On the Israeli side, Prime Minister Netanyahu has repeatedly insisted that he is ready to begin talks without "pre-conditions," but also stressed that Israeli security concerns and the recognition of Israel as a Jewish state must take prominence in discussions. 18

Reports following the announcement of talks last week indicate that Secretary Kerry had offered assurances to the Palestinians that talks would be framed on the basis of the 1967 lines. ¹⁹ The Israeli government also announced that it would release a number of Palestinian prisoners as a good-will gesture: ²⁰ On July 28, 2013, the Israeli cabinet approved a request to release 104 Palestinian prisoners. In a statement, Prime Minister Netanyahu recognized how difficult this decision was for many Israelis to accept, but that this was a moment "in which tough decisions must be made for the good of the country." ²¹

For their part, the Palestinians agreed to hold off on further efforts to build upon their successful bid to upgrade Palestine's status from "non-member observer entity" to "non-member observer state" at the United Nations in 2012²² and achieve recognition in other international bodies for the duration of the negotiations.²³ Palestinian officials seem to understand that the U.N. bid ultimately produced more costs than benefits, particularly in regard to the withholding of U.S. aid.²⁴ But while the Palestinians have agreed to hold off on these efforts for the time being, there is a strong likelihood that if talks do not produce tangible goods for the Palestinian people, these efforts will continue as a matter of political survival for the Palestinian Authority leadership.

The European Union has been supportive of Secretary Kerry's efforts and is aiding the Palestinians monetarily in key areas. The European Union, for example, has given €10 million to Palestinian communities to address housing and poverty concerns. The European Union has also helped make up the Palestinian Authority's salary shortfalls, putting €19.2 million toward the payment of the May salaries and pensions of nearly 75,000 Palestinian civil servants and pensioners in the West Bank and the Gaza Strip. 26

The European Union has also begun to take its own steps, however, particularly in regard to the settlement issue. In 2010 EU foreign policy head Catherine Ashton said that the European Union might use its trade ties with Israel as leverage to pressure Israel into renewing peace talks with the Palestinians.²⁷ On June 30, 2013, the European Union adopted new guidelines, stating that future agreements between the European Union and Israel must exclude settlements in the occupied West Bank. The directive covers all areas of cooperation between the European Union and Israel, including economics, science, culture, sports, and academia.²⁸ A U.S. official told Israel's *Haaretz* newspaper that if talks did not begin soon, further EU measures could follow. "The Europeans are giving us the time and allowing us to try and get the talks going," the official said. "But if we don't succeed, they would want to go in other directions and take steps. The Israelis know it very well."²⁹

Contradicting critics who suggested that the European guidelines would undermine Secretary Kerry's efforts, both U.S. and Israeli officials told *Haaretz* shortly after the resumption of talks was announced that the EU measures had the opposite effect. President Abbas reportedly felt that the EU measures affirmed his position and made it possible for him to give up on his demand for a settlement freeze, whereas Prime Minister Netanyahu "feared that Israeli public would blame him personally for Israel's isolation." Both sides were thus incentivized to re-enter talks.

Reviving the Arab Peace Initiative

Cultivating regional support has been a vital element of Secretary Kerry's efforts. In late March 2013, shortly before President Obama's Middle East visit, Israeli media reported that Secretary Kerry would seek to revive the Arab Peace Initiative as a starting point for future talks. In early April it was reported that the Obama administration had informed the Palestinian Authority that the new U.S. approach to peace negotiations would be based on the Arab Peace Initiative (see text box) and that President Obama had discussed the matter with the Palestinian leadership during his March visit to Ramallah. Palestinian sources later said that, in discussions with Secretary Kerry, the president had proposed two small changes to the initiative to make it more palatable to Israel: The 1967 lines could be modified through mutual agreement, along with stronger security guarantees for Israel.

After meeting in Washington in late April, the Arab League agreed to support limited, mutually agreed-upon land swaps as part of a peace deal.³² "The Arab League delegation affirms that agreement should be based on the two-state solution, on the basis of the 4th of June 1967 line" with the possibility of a "comparable and mutual agreed minor swap of the land," said Qatar's then-Foreign Minister Sheikh Hamad bin Jassim al-Thani, speaking on behalf of the Arab League.³³

Moreover, al-Thani told reporters that the Arab League delegation understood that "peace between the Palestinians and the Israelis is … a strategic choice for the Arab states." Shortly thereafter, the Fatah Central Committee accepted the Arab League's proposal on land swaps and welcomed U.S. efforts to revive peace negotiations with Israel.³⁴

Ismail Haniyeh, Hamas leader in Gaza, rejected the move, saying the Arab League was not authorized to make such concessions on behalf of Palestinians. "The so-called new Arab initiative is rejected by our people, by our nation and no one can accept it," Prime Minister Haniyeh said. "The initiative contains numerous dangers to our people in the occupied land of 1967, 1948 and to our people in exile."³⁵

Israeli leaders reacted cautiously to the initiative when it was first introduced in 2002, claiming that it put the onus for peace entirely on Israel. Then-Foreign Minister Shimon Peres recognized the Arab Peace Initiative as an important step but one "liable to founder if terrorism is not stopped."³⁶ Other Israeli leaders rejected what they saw as the non-negotiable nature of the proposal. "If the Arab initiative is take it or leave it, that will be a recipe for stagnation," Foreign Ministry Spokesman Mark Regev said in response to the initiative's readoption in 2007.³⁷

The Israeli response to the amended initiative in March was mixed.³⁸ Prime Minister Netanyahu insisted that the conflict is not about land but instead about the Palestinians' refusal to accept Israel's right to exist. Former Israeli Prime Minister Ehud Olmert, on the other hand, criticized the Israeli government's failure to embrace the Arab Peace Initiative. "We are speaking of an opportunity that must be seized to renew the diplomatic process. ... It's a very important development," he said, urging Israeli leaders to "stop making excuses." Israeli Labor Party leader Shelly Yachimovich likewise called on Prime Minister Netanyahu to pursue the initiative, as did Justice Minister Tzipi Livni, who officially handles the Israeli-Palestinian negotiations.³⁹

On July 17, 2013, Secretary Kerry received the Arab League's support for restarting negotiations, an important step in two regards.⁴⁰ First, it gave President Abbas needed political cover for re-entering talks, about which many of his own Palestinian constituents have grown skeptical. Second, it demonstrated to skeptical Israelis that there is regional support for negotiations, which is necessary for any agreement to be seen as legitimate and sustainable. The Arab Peace Initiative underscores this, offering normalization and regional integration in exchange for an end to the Israeli occupation.

The Arab Peace Initiative

Saudi Arabia's Crown Prince Abdullah bin Abdul Aziz al Saud, now the king, promulgated the Arab Peace Initiative at the 2002 Beirut summit of the Arab League. ⁴¹ The text of the declaration ⁴² called upon Israel to:

- Complete its withdrawal from the occupied Arab territories, including the Syrian Golan Heights, to the line drawn on June 4, 1967, and from the territories still occupied in southern Lebanon
- Attain a just solution to the problem of Palestinian refugees, to be agreed upon in accordance with U.N. General Assembly Resolution 194⁴³
- Accept the establishment of an independent and sovereign Palestinian state on the Palestinian territories occupied since June 4, 1967, in the West Bank and Gaza Strip with East Jerusalem as its capital

In return, the Arab League member states committed to:

- Consider the Arab-Israeli conflict over, sign a peace agreement with Israel, and achieve peace for all states in the region
- Establish normal relations with Israel within the framework of this comprehensive peace

The Arab Peace Initiative was unanimously reaffirmed at the March 2007 Arab League summit in Saudi Arabia, during which all 22 Arab member states except Libya were present. 44 Prime Minister Haniyeh of Hamas, the militant group that now governs the Gaza Strip, abstained from the vote. Earlier that month Jordan's King Abdullah II bin Al-Hussein delivered a speech before a joint meeting of the U.S. Congress, highlighting the continued salience of the conflict in the region's politics and calling on lawmakers to support U.S. efforts at peacemaking. 45

Economic-development assistance for the Palestinian Authority

At the World Economic Forum conference in Jordan in May, Secretary Kerry announced \$4 billion in economic-development assistance for the Palestinian Authority. 46 Developed by a group of international and regional experts, the goal of this aid is to increase Palestine's gross domestic product by 50 percent and cut unemployment from 21 percent of the workforce to 8 percent in three years. "The intention is not just to make it transformative, but to make it different from anything ever seen before," Secretary Kerry said, noting that \$4 billion can make an enormous difference in a relatively small area with a population of 4 million people.

A group of 300 Palestinian and Israeli business leaders, led by Palestinian billionaire Munib al-Masri and Israeli venture capitalist Yossi Vardi, also announced a "Breaking the Impasse" public-relations campaign around the aforementioned economic initiative, designed to convince skeptical leaders that there is a constituency for restarting negotiations and tackling the tough issues.⁴⁷

A coordinated easing of travel restrictions will be necessary for this plan to succeed. Restrictions resulting from the continued occupation of the West Bank—including control of 60 percent of the West Bank designated by agreement as being under Israel's military and civilian control, classified as "Area C" under the Oslo II Accords⁴⁸—hamper economic growth, the efforts to build Palestinian Authority institutions, and urban planning.⁴⁹

While Secretary Kerry discussed the broad contours of the economic-development plan, its details have been largely kept under wraps. Palestinian leaders have cautioned, however, that economic efforts cannot take the place of achieving Palestinian statehood. "The Palestinian leadership will not offer political concessions in exchange for economic benefits," said Mohammad Mustafa, chairman and CEO of the Palestine Investment Fund, shortly after Secretary Kerry announced the economic plan. ⁵⁰

Under the leadership of Middle East Quartet Representative Tony Blair, the plan is understood to have targeted eight sectors for growth: construction/housing, building materials, tourism, light manufacturing, agriculture, energy, water, and information technology. Over the past several years, cuts in donor aid have led to a severe financial crisis for the Palestinian Authority, leaving it unable to pay the salaries of its government employees. Unemployment in the West Bank is predicted to reach 24 percent this year, and in Gaza, it is currently 31 percent.⁵¹

"The objective here is to leverage the private sector into making very, very significant investments into the West Bank and also to Gaza Strip," said a senior State Department official. ⁵² The official cautioned, however, that "[t]his will only work in the context of a two-state outcome."

Security coordination

In late May Gen. John Allen, former commander of NATO forces in Afghanistan, was named as a special advisor for the secretary of defense focusing on security in the context of Middle East peace. Sa Security is a top priority for the Israelis, and Gen. Allen's work will focus on coordinating with Israel on the security arrangements and guarantees that would accompany the establishment of a Palestinian state and the withdrawal of Israeli forces from the West Bank.

Gen. Allen's work complements the efforts of the U.S. security coordinator, or USSC, a position established in 2005⁵⁵ to reform, train, and equip the Palestinian security forces that is currently filled by Vice Adm. Paul Bushong. ⁵⁶ This serves the dual purpose of creating a professional security corps that enhances the Palestinians' readiness for statehood while also addressing Israeli concerns about the capabilities of security forces postwithdrawal of Israeli soldiers.

While the development of an effective Palestinian security service is understood as a necessary element of a sustainable peace agreement, the use of these security forces to suppress dissent has the opposite effect, undermining the legitimacy needed for such an agreement.⁵⁷ Given that the reform and training of Palestinian security forces has been

done under U.S. auspices, this is an area in which the United States is particularly implicated. Additionally, as with the economic component, security in the West Bank must not be seen as an end in itself, but rather as supportive of the political goal. Security coordination between all parties will benefit from progress on the political front and will be harmed by a lack of progress.

Strategic communications

A key element of the Obama administration's efforts has been to call on people to push their leaders to make the tough choices necessary for peace. "Speaking as a politician, I can promise you this," President Obama said in his speech in Jerusalem in March, "political leaders will not take risks if the people do not demand that they do. You must create the change that you want to see." 58

Understanding the importance of U.S. domestic politics to Middle East policy, the administration has initiated outreach to U.S. groups invested in the issue. Secretary Kerry echoed the president's Jerusalem speech in his own speech to the American Jewish Committee on June 3. "Send the message that you are behind this hopeful vision of what can be," he said. "Let your leaders and your neighbors alike know that you understand this will be a tough process with tough decisions, but that you're ready to back the leaders who make them." ⁵⁹

On July 12, the Jewish Council for Public Affairs, or JCPA, and American Task Force on Palestine, or ATFP, announced a joint lobbying effort, with representatives of both groups meeting with staffers for the foreign-relations committees in the U.S. House of Representatives and Senate. "We are making the case together and trying to represent the win-win aspect of negotiations," said Ben Suarato, a spokesman for JCPA. "We supported the two-state solution and the commitment of the U.S. government, the indispensable partner, to stay engaged," said Ziad Asali, the president of the ATFP. "We thought it is useful to have a Palestinian and Jewish American statement that it is not a zero sum game."

Conclusion and recommendations

While the images of a U.S. secretary of state shuttling back and forth from the Middle East may seem familiar on the surface, Secretary Kerry's efforts to create movement on a range of fronts marks a shift in strategy for the administration. While still acknowledging direct talks between Israelis and Palestinians as the necessary arena for final status negotiations, Secretary Kerry's approach is based on the understanding that certain steps can and must be taken in order to give the talks a greater chance of success.

There is a growing sense among many Israeli leaders that the time for a two-state solution is running out. In a recent op-ed, Yuval Diskin, former head of Israel's Shin Bet security service, wrote, "This is a matter that requires national responsibility of the highest order. It requires taking advantage of what may be the last opportunity to extricate ourselves from the deadly clutches of our conflict with the Palestinians, clutches which we have tethered to ourselves."

These warnings echo Secretary Kerry's views from his June speech. "The difference is that what happens in the coming days will actually dictate what happens in the coming decades," he said. "We're running out of time. We're running out of possibilities. And let's be clear: If we do not succeed now—and I know I'm raising those stakes—but if we do not succeed now, we may not get another chance."

While the Israeli-Palestinian conflict is only one of a number of regional challenges for U.S. policymakers, it is one in which the United States is uniquely engaged, by virtue of our "special relationship" with Israel and by the so-far failed efforts by multiple U.S. administrations to broker a lasting peace deal. As stated by former U.S. Ambassador to Israel Daniel Kurtzer, "It's not the biggest problem in the region, but it is the issue on which perception of U.S. power is largely formed." Ending the conflict won't make other problems in the region simply go away, but by removing a core issue of instability, it will make addressing those problems easier. It will also serve as an important demonstration of American leadership at a moment when many in the region are questioning its value.

Recommendations for the Obama administration as it navigates these peace talks are as follows.

Continue to voice support for an agreed-upon frame of reference based upon President Obama's May 2011 speech

While it may be necessary to keep the terms of talks vague at the outset, multiple U.N. resolutions and a strong international consensus support the use of the 1967 lines as a starting point for negotiations. While both sides understand that Israel will not return to the pre-1967 lines, the lack of an agreed-upon starting point has undermined negotiations in the past.

Increase engagement with all sectors of American, Palestinian, and Israeli society

President Obama should reiterate to Congress and to the American public why this effort is being undertaken and why it is in the U.S. interest to do so. The U.S. ambassador to Israel and consul general should also continue to look for opportunities to engage with the Israeli and Palestinian publics and amplify the president's message from March 2013. All sides should know that the United States is in this for the long haul.

Keep a record of private commitments by parties and hold them to those commitments

Opportunities for breakthroughs have often been undermined by offers made and retracted in negotiations. While keeping the details of negotiations secret, the U.S. mediator should keep track of commitments made in order to continue to push the talks forward. The mediator should also ensure that once a commitment has been made, he or she enforces the terms of that pledge and holds the parties accountable.

Work to end the separation of the West Bank and Gaza

Palestinian unity is essential for any genuine, lasting peace between Israelis and Palestinians. The division between Gaza and the West Bank undermines the possibility that an eventual agreement will be sustainable or seen as legitimate by all sectors of Palestinian society. While the United States should be cautious about empowering Hamas, it should work with Israel and with European and Arab partners to end the economic separation between the West Bank and Gaza by allowing greater exports from Gaza to the West Bank as a first step.

Matthew Duss is a Policy Analyst with the National Security and International Policy team at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 Agence France-Presse, "Kerry Returning to Mideast Hoping to Kickstart Talks," FRANCE 24, July 15, 2013, available at http://www.france24.com/en/20130715-kerry-returningmide a st-hoping-kick start-talks.
- 2 Scott Wilson, "Hamas Sweeps Palestinian Elections, Complicating Peace Efforts in Mideast," The Washington Post, January 27, 2006, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/ wpdyn/content/article/2006/01/26/AR2006012600372.html.
- 3 Ilene Prusher, "Influential Palestinians Say its Time for a One-State Solution," TIME, May 24, 2013, available at http://world. time.com/2013/05/24/influential-palestinians-say-its-timefor-a-one-state-solution/#ixzz2YaEdy2Z6.
- 4 EUbusiness, "Palestinian Boycott Leaders Say Peace Talks 'Useless,'' June 12, 2013, available at http://www.eubusiness. com/news-eu/israel-palestinians.p31.
- 5 BBC News, "Intifada toll 2000-2005," February 8, 2005, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/3694350.stm.
- 6 Allyn Fisher-llan, "New Israel housing minister pledges more settlement building," Reuters, March 17, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/17/us-israelsettlements-idUSBRE92G0K220130317.
- 7 Institute for Middle East Understanding, "Fact Sheet: The Israeli Government & the Two-State Solution," July 15, 2013. available at http://imeu.net/news/article0024179.shtml.
- 8 Ilan Ben Zion, "Amid uproar, deputy defense minister stands by rejection of two states," The Times of Israel, June 9, 2013, available at http://www.timesofisrael.com/amid-uproardanon-stands-by-rejection-of-two-states/.
- 9 Address by Secretary of State John Kerry to the American Jewish Committee's Global Forum 2013, Washington, D.C., June 3, 2013, available at http://www.ajc.org/site/apps/ nlnet/content2.aspx?c=7oJILSPwFfJSG&b=8712787& ct=13168621
- 10 Matthew Duss, "Linkage and its Discontents: What WikiLeaks Reveals about Israel-Palestine," Foreign Policy, December 16, 2010, available at http://mideast.foreignpolicy.com/ posts/2010/12/16/linkage_and_its_discontents_what_ wikileaks_reveals_about_israel_palestine.
- 11 Gen. James Mattis, "CENTCOM Review: Turmoil in the Mideast and Southwest Asia," Remarks to the Aspen Security Forum, Washington, D.C., July 20, 2013, available at http:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=I5Un0NUmGRk&feature=shar e&list=UUoiTVuiMdqBRMSBGMEcmxCw.
- 12 Shibley Telhami, "Is Kerry Right to Put Peace First?", Foreign Policy, July 22, 2013, available at http://www.foreignpolicy. com/articles/2013/07/22/why_israel_palestine_still_number_one_issue_in_the_middle_east.
- 13 Matthew Kalman, "Israel Palestine peace talks break down over settlement row," The Telegraph, March 11, 2010, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/israel/7419607/Israel-Palestine-peace-talks-breakdown-over-settlement-row.html.
- 14 The New York Times, "President Bush's Road Map to a Palestinian State," November 14, 2002, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2002/11/14/international/ middleeast/15MIDETEXT.html.
- 15 Dan Rothem and Shira Efron, "Correcting The Record On The 1967 Lines," Middle East Progress, June 13, 2011, available at http://middleeastprogress.org/2011/06/correcting-therecord-on-the-1967-lines/.
- 16 Office of the Press Secretary, "Remarks by the President on the Middle East and North Africa," Press release, May 19, 2011, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-pressoffice/2011/05/19/remarks-president-middle-east-andnorth-africa.

- 17 Michael Wilner, "Palestinian Ambassador to US: Nothing emerged from Kerry talks - yet," The Jerusalem Post, July 15, 2013, available at http://www.jpost.com/Diplomacyand-Politics/Palestinian-Ambassador-to-US-Nothing-hasemerged-from-Kerry-talks-vet-319892.
- 18 Associated Press, "Israeli PM: EU should join US push on peace talks," Yahoo! News, June 20, 2013, available at http://news.yahoo.com/israeli-pm-eu-join-us-push-peacetalks-112221875.html.
- 19 Ian Deitch, "Palestinians Say '67 Borders Basis for Talks," The Big Story, July 20, 2013, available at http://bigstory.ap.org/ article/israel-palestinian-prisoners-be-freed-talks.
- 20 Maayan Lubell, "Israel to free Palestinian prisoners for peace talks: minister," Reuters, July 20, 2013, available at http:// www.reuters.com/article/2013/07/20/us-palestinians-israelidUSBRE96J02F20130720.
- 21 William Booth, "Peace Talks Set to Begin after Israel Agrees to Free 104 Palestinian Prisoners," The Washington Post, July 28, 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost. com/world/middle_east/israel-to-free-104-palestinianprisoners/2013/07/28/390ad8d2-f7a3-11e2-a954-358d90d5d72d_story.html.
- 22 Ethan Bronner and Christine Hauser, "U.N. Assembly, in Blow to U.S., Elevates Status of Palestine," The New York Times, November 29, 2012, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2012/11/30/world/middleeast/Palestinian-Authority-United-Nations-Israel.html?pagewanted=all.
- 23 Josef Federman and Deb Reichmann, "Kerry Says Progress Made in Peace Talks," The Big Story, June 30, 2013, available at http://bigstory.ap.org/article/kerry-pushes-effort-restartpeace-talks.
- 24 Donna Cassata, "US lawmakers threaten to halt aid to Palestinians if they use UN upgrade against Israel,"The Times of Israel, November 29, 2012, available at http:// www.timesofisrael.com/us-lawmakers-threaten-cutoff-ofpalestinian-aid-if-they-use-un-upgrade-against-israel/.
- 25 Palestine News Network, "EU Provides €10 Million to Support Palestinian Families Living in Extreme Poverty in West Bank, Gaza," June 28, 2013, available at http:// english.pnn.ps/index.php/nonviolence/5067-eu-provides-%E2%82%AC10-million-to-support-palestinian-familiesliving-in-extreme-poverty-in-west-bank,-gaza.
- 26 Palestine News Network, "EU Contributes €19.2 Million to PA's May Salaries and Pensions," June 5, 2013, available at http://english.pnn.ps/index.php/nonviolence/4890-eucontributes-%E2%82%AC19-2-million-to-pa-s-may-salariesand-pensions.
- 27 The Jerusalem Post, "EU may push Israel into peace talks," March 13, 2010, available at http://www.jpost.com/Israel/ EU-may-push-Israel-into-peace-talks.
- 28 Harriet Sherwood, "EU Takes Tougher Stance on Israeli Settlements," The Guardian, July 16, 2013, available at http:// www.guardian.co.uk/world/2013/jul/16/eu-israel-settlement-exclusion-clause.
- 29 Barak Ravid, "U.S. official: EU will take further measures against Israeli settlements if Kerry's peace bid fails," Haaretz, July 16, 2013, available at http://www.haaretz.com/news/ diplomacy-defense/.premium-1.536047.
- 30 Barak Ravid, "EU made Netanyahu go the extra mile, U.S. threats left Abbas with no choice," Haaretz, July 21, 2013. available at http://www.haaretz.com/news/diplomacydefense/.premium-1.536906.
- 31 Asher Zeiger, "Kerry expected to revive 2002 Saudi peace initiative," The Times of Israel, March 20, 2013, available at http://www.timesofisrael.com/kerry-expected-to-revive-2002-saudi-peace-initiative/.

- 32 Steven Lee Myers and Jodi Rudoren, "Kerry Calls Arab League Plan to Revive Talks with Israel a 'Big Step," The New York Times, April 30, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2013/05/01/world/middleeast/kerry-welcomes-arabplan-for-israeli-palestinian-talks.html.
- 33 Al Jazeera, "Arab States Back Israel-Palestine Land Swaps," April 30, 2013, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/news/ middleeast/2013/04/20134306544952976.html.
- 34 Khaled Abu Toameh, "Fatah accepts Arab League land swap proposal," The Jerusalem Post, May 12, 2013, available at http://www.jpost.com/Diplomacy-and-Politics/Fatahaccepts-Arab-League-land-swap-proposal-312913.
- 35 Al Jazeera, "Hamas Rejects Arab League Peace Initiative," May 3, 2013, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/news/ middleeast/2013/05/201353144052527593.html.
- 36 Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Response of FM Peres to the decisions of the Arab Summit in Beirut," Press release, March 28, 2002, available at http://www.mfa.gov.il/mfa/pressroom/2002/pages/response%20of%20fm%20peres%20 to%20the%20decisions%20of%20the%20arab.aspx.
- 37 Associated Press, "Israel to Offer Counterproposal to Arab Peace Initiative, Peres Says," USA Today, May 20, 2007, available at http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/world/2007-05-20-mideast N.htm.
- 38 United Press International, "Mixed Response in Israel to Peace Plan," May 1, 2013, available at http://www.upi.com/ Top_News/World-News/2013/05/01/Mixed-response-in-Israel-to-peace-plan/UPI-81021367405057/.
- 39 Hugh Naylor, "Kerry returns to region after Israelis snub Arab Peace Initiative," The National, May 19, 2013, available at http://www.thenational.ae/news/world/middle-east/kerryreturns-to-region-after-israelis-snub-arab-peace-initiative.
- 40 Associated Press, "Kerry Wins Arab League Support for Bid to Restart Israeli-Palestinian Peace Talks," The Washington Post, July 17, 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost. com/world/middle_east/kerry-updates-arab-officials-onmideast-peace-efforts-egypt-syria/2013/07/17/76d8ad86eebd-11e2-bb32-725c8351a69e_story.html.
- 41 BBC News, "Arabs Offer Israelis Peace Plan," March 28, 2002, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/1898736.stm.
- 42 BBC News, "Text: Beirut Declaration," March 28, 2002, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/world/monitoring/ media_reports/1899395.stm.
- 43 U.N. General Assembly, "194 (III). Palestine Progress Report of the United Nations Mediator" (1948), available at http://domino.un.org/unispal.nsf/0/c758572b78d1cd0085256bcf0 077e51a7OpenDocument.
- 44 Avi Issacharoff, "Arab States unanimously approve Saudi peace initiative," *Haaretz*, March 28, 2007, available at http://www.haaretz.com/news/arab-states-unanimously-approvesaudi-peace-initiative-1.216851.
- 45 Helene Cooper, "Jordan's king calls for U.S. help on Mideast peace / Abdullah addresses Congress, presses for Arab-Israeli pact," SFGate, March 8, 2007, available at http://www. sfgate.com/politics/article/Jordan-s-king-calls-for-U-S-helpon-Mideast-2612101.php.
- 46 World Economic Forum, "Kerry Announces US\$4 Billion Economic Plan to Break Israeli-Palestinian Impasse," Press release, May 26, 2013, available at http://www.weforum.org/ news/kerry-announces-us4-billion-economic-plan-breakisraeli-palestinian-impasse.
- 47 William Booth, "Israeli and Palestinian tycoons push for peace," The Washington Post, May 30, 2013, available at http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-05-30/ world/39627230_1_israel-s-peace-process-middle-eastpeace.

- 48 Council on Foreign Relations, "Oslo II Accords (Interim Agreement on the West Bank and Gaza Strip)," September 28, 1995, available at http://www.cfr.org/israel/oslo-iiaccords-interim-agreement-west-bank-gaza-strip/p9676.
- 49 Rudy deLeon, Brian Katulis, and Matthew Duss, "5 Key Findings from CAP's Recent Discussions in the Middle East" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ report/2013/03/19/57219/5-key-findings-from-caps-recentdiscussions-in-the-middle-east/.
- 50 Agence-France Presse, "Palestinian economic recovery plan takes shape," The National, July 12, 2013, available at http:// www.thenational.ae/news/world/middle-east/palestinianeconomic-recovery-plan-takes-shape.
- 51 Agence France-Presse, "Palestinian Economic Plan Taking Shape," Ahram Online, July 11, 2013, available at http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContent/2/8/76227/World/Region/ Palestinian-economic-plan-taking-shape.aspx.
- 52 U.S. Department of State, "Background Briefing on Israeli-Palestinian Peace Talks," July 30, 2013, available at http:// www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/07/212564.htm.
- 53 Julian Pecquet, "Former Afghanistan Commander Named Special Envoy for Israeli-Palestinian Peace Process," The Hill's Global Affairs, May 23, 2013, available at http://thehill. com/blogs/global-affairs/middle-east-north-africa/301829former-afghanistan-commander-named-special-envoy-forisraeli-palestinian-peace-process-.
- 54 Barak Ravid, "Gen. John Allen appointed U.S. security envoy in peace process," Haaretz, May 23, 2013, available at http://www.haaretz.com/news/diplomacy-defense/ gen-john-allen-appointed-u-s-security-envoy-in-peaceprocess-1.525718.
- 55 U.S. Department of State, "United States Security Coordinator for Israel and the Palestinian Authority (USSC)," available at http://www.state.gov/s/ussc/ (last accessed July 2013).
- 56 Michal Shmulovich, "US picks new Israel-PA security coordinator, as Abbas undertakes West Bank security crackdown," The Times of Israel, June 9, 2012, available at http://www.timesofisrael.com/us-picks-new-israel-pa-security-coordinator-as-abbas-undertakes-west-bank-security-crackdown/.
- 57 Human Rights Watch, "Palestinian Authority Police Beat Protesters," July 30, 2013, available at http://www.hrw.org/ news/2013/07/30/palestine-palestinian-authority-policebeat-protesters.
- 58 Office of the Press Secretary, "Remarks of President Barack Obama To the People of Israel," Press release, March 21, 2013, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-of-fice/2013/03/21/remarks-president-barack-obama-people-israel.
- 59 Address by Secretary of State Kerry to the American Jewish Committee's Global Forum 2013.
- 60 Jewish Telegraphic Agency, "JCPA, Task Force on Palestine Lobby for Two States," July 12, 2013, available at http://www. jta.org/2013/07/12/news-opinion/politics/jcpa-task-forceon-palestine-lobby-for-two-states#ixzz2aYu61.3Oh.
- 61 Yuval Diskin, "Diskin: Israel nears point of no return on twostate solution," The Jerusalem Post, July 13, 2013, available at http://www.jpost.com/Diplomacy-and-Politics/Diskin-Israelnears-point-of-no-return-319701.
- 62 Matthew Duss, "The Arab Spring and Palestine," Near East Quarterly, September 7, 2011, available at http://www. neareastquarterly.com/index.php/2011/09/07/the-arabspring-and-palestine/.

.....